GOSSCHALKS

By Email Only Licensing Section Tamworth Borough Council Please ask for: Richard Taylor
Direct Tel: 01482 590216
Email: rjt@gosschalks.co.uk
Our ref: RJT / ADS / 123267.00004

#GS5910482

Your ref:

Date: 29th August 2024

Dear Tamworth Borough Council,

Re: Gambling Act 2005 Statement of Principles for Gambling

We act for the Betting and Gaming Council (BGC) and are instructed to respond on behalf of the BGC to your consultation on the review of your Gambling Act 2005 Statement of Principles.

The Betting and Gaming Council

The Betting and Gaming Council (BGC) was created in 2019 as the standards body for the UK's regulated betting and gaming industry. This includes betting shops, online betting and gaming businesses, bingo and casinos. Its mission is to champion industry standards in betting and gaming to ensure an enjoyable, fair and safe betting and gaming experience for all of its members' customers.

The BGC has four objectives. These are to:

- 1. create a culture of safer gambling throughout the betting and gaming sector, with a particular focus on young people and those who are vulnerable.
- 2. ensure future changes to the regulatory regime are considered, proportionate and balanced.
- 3. become respected as valuable, responsible, and engaged members of the communities in which its members operate.
- 4. safeguard and empower the customer as the key to a thriving UK betting and gaming industry.

BGC members support 110,000 jobs, generate £4.2 billion in taxes and contribute £7.1 billion to the economy in GVA (Gross Value Added), according to a report by EY in 2022.

Betting shops alone also support 42,000 jobs on the UK's hard-pressed high streets, contributing £800 million a year in tax to the Treasury and another £60m in business rates to local councils. Further, according to ESA Retail report 89% of betting shop customers go on to spend money in other high street establishments, further cementing the important role of betting shops in the local economy.



BGC members also support the UK's hospitality, tourism and leisure industry through our casinos – there are currently 116 across the UK. Overall, we are a major component of world leading British technology, where our members have founded tech powerhouses in many cities throughout the UK.

Betting is a hugely popular British leisure activity. Each month, around 22.5 million adults in the UK have a bet - whether it's buying a lottery ticket, having a game of bingo, visiting a casino, playing online or having a wager on football, horseracing and other sports - and the overwhelming majority do so perfectly safely and responsibly.

BGC members are proud to support UK sport, from the grassroots to the elite level. The industry contributes around £350 million to racing in levy, media, and sponsorship rights each year, £40 million to the EFL (English Football League), and £12.5 million to snooker, darts, and rugby league.

Before we comment on your draft policy document, it is important that the backdrop against which the comments are made is established.

Betting and Gaming in the UK

Any consideration of gambling licensing at the local level should also be considered within the broader context.

The raft of measures recently put in place by the industry (in terms of protecting players from gambling-related harm), the Gambling Commission, and the Government (a ban on credit cards, restrictions to VIP accounts, new age and identity verification measures, and voluntary restrictions on advertising) have contributed to problem gambling rates now being lower than they were at the passage of the 2005 Gambling Act (see further details on problem gambling rates below).

In addition, a range of further measures will be implemented imminently following the Government's White Paper, published in April 2023. These include: financial risk checks for those at risk of gambling harm, changes to the way operators market to their customers, changes to online game design which will remove certain features, the introduction of a mandatory levy for research, prevention and treatment (RPT) activities, an Ombudsman to adjudicate on customer redress and the introduction of mandatory stake limits on online slots, bringing the maximum stakes online in line with land based casinos.

It should also be noted that:

- The overall number of betting shops is in decline. Industry statistics set out that the number of betting shops (as of June 2024) is 5870. This is reducing yearly and has fallen by 29% since March 2019 – equating to 2408 betting shop closures in five years.
- Planning law changes introduced in April 2015 have increased the ability of licensing authorities to review applications for new premises, as all new betting shops must now apply for planning permission.
- In April 2019, a maximum stake of £2 was applied to the operation of fixed odds betting terminals.

Successive prevalence surveys and health surveys show that problem gambling rates in the UK are stable.

Problem Gambling

A point often lost in the debate about the future of gambling regulation is that problem gambling rates in the UK are low by international comparison.

The most recent "Gold standard" NHS (National Health Service) Health Survey found that problem gambling rates among adults are 0.4 per cent – the rate was 0.5 per cent in 2018. In comparison to other European countries, problem gambling rates in the UK are low. The problem gambling rate is 2.4 per cent in Italy, 1.4 per cent in Norway, and 1.3 per cent in France.

Both the Gambling Commission and the Government have acknowledged that problem gambling levels have not increased. However, one problem gambler is one too many, and we are working hard to improve standards further across the regulated betting and gaming industry.

In June 2020, the BGC's largest members committed to increasing the amount they spend on RPT (Research, Prevention and Treatment) services from 0.1 per cent to 1 per cent in 2023. This was expected to raise £100 million but they have gone further and will have donated £110 million by 2024.

In the White Paper, the Government committed to introducing a statutory RPT (Research, Prevention and Treatment) levy, which would apply to all gambling licensees (excluding the national lottery). This levy is expected to raise £100m annually by 2026/2027.

The BGC also funds the £10 million Young People's Gambling Harm Prevention Programme, delivered by leading charities YGAM and GamCare. As of March last year (2023), it has educated over 3 million children.

Advertising and Sponsorship

All betting advertising and sponsorship must comply with strict guidelines, and safer gambling messaging must be regularly and prominently displayed.

The Government has previously stated that there is "no causal link" between exposure to advertising and the development of problem gambling, as stated in a response by then Minister of State at DCMS in June 2021. The Gambling Review White Paper, in relation to advertising, restated that there was "little evidence" of a causal link with gambling harms or the development of gambling disorder.

The Seventh Industry Code for Socially Responsible Advertising, adopted by all BGC members, adds a number of further protections in particular for young people. New measures include ensuring that all social media ads must target consumers aged 25 and over unless the website proves they can be precisely targeted at over-18s. In addition to raising advertising standards for young people, this code, which came into force on 1 December 2023, extended the previous commitment that 20% of TV and radio advertising is devoted to safer gambling messaging to digital media advertising.

Under the 'whistle-to-whistle' ban, ads cannot be shown from five minutes before a live sporting event until five minutes after it ends, before the 9 p.m. watershed. Research by Enders Analysis found that in its first 12 months in operation, the ban reduced the number of TV betting adverts seen by children by 97% at that time. Overall, the number of gambling adverts viewed by young people also fell by 70% over the entire duration of live sports programmes. At the same time, the ban also reduced the number of views of betting ads by 1.7 billion during its first five months in operation.

BGC members also continue to abide by the stringent measures established by advertising standards watchdogs. These measures are in stark contrast to the unsafe, unregulated black market online, which has none of the safer gambling measures offered by BGC members, including strict ageverification checks. Any withdrawal of advertising would simply level the playing field with illegal operators thus providing opportunities for those operators to peel off customers from the regulated markets.

Misleading/ambiguous premises signage

There are increasing numbers of premises (usually Adult Gaming Centres) which describe themselves on their shopfronts and external signage as casinos despite these premises not being permitted to operate as a casino.

Section 150 Gambling Act 2005 creates five separate classes of premises licences – the operation of a casino (a casino premises licence), the provision of facilities for the playing of bingo (a bingo premises licence), making category B gaming machines available for use (an adult gaming centre premises licence), making category C gaming machines available for use (a family entertainment centre premises licence) and the provision of facilities for betting (a betting premises licence). Whilst casinos are permitted under a casino premises licence to provide bingo and betting facilities, the holder of an adult gaming centre premises licence may not offer casino facilities.

In order to avoid any ambiguity, the draft statement of principles should be clear that premises must not display signage which may suggest that the premises have a different premises licence to the one held.

Differentiation between Licensing Act 2003 and Gambling Act 2005 applications

When considering applications for premises licences, it is important to clearly distinguish between the regimes, processes, and procedures established by the Gambling Act 2005 and its regulations and those that are usually more familiar to licensing authorities—the regimes, processes, and procedures relating to the Licensing Act 2003.

Whilst Licensing Act 2003 applications require applicants to specify steps to be taken to promote the licensing objectives, which are then converted into premises license conditions, there is no such

requirement in Gambling Act 2005 applications, where the LCCP provides a comprehensive package of conditions for all types of premises licence.

It should continue to be the case that additional conditions in the Gambling Act 2005 premises licence applications are only imposed in exceptional circumstances with clear reasons for doing so. There are already mandatory and default conditions attached to any premises licence which will ensure operation that is consistent with the licensing objectives. In most cases, these will not need to be supplemented by additional conditions.

The LCCP require that premises operate an age verification policy. The industry employs a policy called "Think 21". This policy is successful in preventing underage gambling. Independent test purchasing carried out by operators and submitted to the Gambling Commission shows that ID challenge rates are consistently around 85%. Following the publication of the Gambling Commission's response to their consultation on age verification on premises, all gambling venues will be moving to a "Think 25" policy from 30th August 2024.

Since Serve Legal began working with the gambling sector in 2009, the industry has now become the highest performing sector across all age verification testing. Across thousands of audits, there was an average pass rate of 91.4 per cent (2024 data). For casinos, there is a near perfect pass rate in the last period of 98%. When comparing Serve Legal audit data between members of the BGC and comparative age verification audit data in the Alcohol and Lottery sector we see how the gambling sector is performing between 10-15 per cent higher every year.

It should be noted that the Executive Summary of the Gambling White Paper stated that when parliamentary time allows, the Government will align the gambling licensing system with that for alcohol by introducing new powers to conduct cumulative impact assessments.

The BGC is concerned that the imposition of additional licensing conditions could become commonplace if there are no precise requirements regarding the need for evidence in the revised licensing policy statement. If additional licence conditions are more commonly applied, this would increase variation across licensing authorities and create uncertainty amongst operators regarding licensing requirements, overcomplicating the licensing process for operators and local authorities.

Working in partnership with local authorities

The BGC is fully committed to ensuring constructive working relationships between betting and gaming operators and licensing authorities and that problems can be dealt with in partnership. The exchange of clear information between councils and betting operators is a key part of this, and the opportunity to respond to this consultation is welcomed.

Considerations Specific to the Gambling Act 2005 Statement of Licensing Principles

Paragraph 1.3 refers to the statement of principles, "seeking to promote the licensing objectives set out in the Act..." This paragraph should be redrafted with the reference to the promotion of the licensing objectives being deleted. The purpose of the statement of principles is to outline the principles that will be applied by the Licensing Authority when exercising its functions (s349 Gambling Act 200) and not to promote the licensing objectives. The promotion of the licensing

W www.gosschalks.co.uk



objectives is central to Licensing Act 2003 applications but not applications under Gambling Act 2005. Indeed the only entity upon which GA 2005 confers a duty to promote the licensing objectives is the Gambling Commission. The Licensing Authority's duty is to aim to permit the use of premises for gambling subject to four criteria as clearly stated in paragraph 6.1 whilst applications and operations are required to be reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives.

Paragraph 11.2 contains a bullet point list of factors that the council expects to be considered when conducting a local risk assessment. The bullet point list should be redrafted with the reference to whether the premises is in an area of deprivation being deleted. The relevant affluence of an area cannot be relevant as to whether an operation is/will be consistent with the licensing objectives unless the authority has predetermined that the local residents in deprived areas are more likely to commit crime associated with gambling than in more affluent areas or are to be considered automatically vulnerable.

The second sentence of paragraph 12.10 should be deleted. This suggests that it is possible that a specific policy could be implemented as regards areas where gambling premises should not be located. Any such policy is likely to be unlawful, is contrary to the s153 "aim to permit" principle and the requirement that each application be considered on its own merits.

The section 15, "Licence Conditions" would be assisted by a clear statement that all Gambling Act 2005 premises licences are subject to mandatory and default conditions which are intended to be sufficient to ensure operation that is consistent with the licensing objectives and that additional conditions will only be imposed where there is evidence in the circumstances of a particular case that the mandatory and default conditions should be supplemented.

Conclusion

On behalf of the BGC, we thank you for the opportunity to comment on your draft statement of principles and hope these comments above are helpful. The BGC will work with you to ensure that its members' operation of its premises will operate in accordance with the licensing objectives.

Yours faithfully,

GOSSCHALKS LLP

Gossehalles





GamCare's response to Tamworth Borough Council— Consultation on the revision of statement of principles under the Gambling Act 2005

About GamCare:

GamCare is an independent charity and the leading provider of information, advice, and support for anyone affected by gambling harms. We operate the National Gambling Helpline, provide structured support for anyone harmed by gambling, and create awareness about safer gambling and treatments. For 26 years, our confidential, non-judgemental services, have supported more than half a million people to get their lives back on track.

We hold data locally and nationally through our National Gambling Helpline. We also work closely with those who have lived experience in shaping and delivering our services and programmes, ensuring that all our work is coproduced with our lived experience community at its heart.

GamCare's comments on the revision of the statement of principles:

- We welcome the position Tamworth Borough Council is taking to go beyond the mandatory and default conditions of the Gambling Act 2005 in its statement of principles.
- Local authorities can play a greater role in reducing gambling harm, particularly for those of our clients who experience harm in land-based gambling venues, due to council's licensing responsibilities.
- It is vital that Tamworth Borough Council develops a local picture of the level of gambling harms, in order to best target resources and tailor service provision. This could be achieved by gathering data from the National Gambling Helpline, as well as those already providing services in the area.
- Building on the proactive approach the council is already taking, we would like to see Tamworth Borough Council commit in its statement of principles to a public health approach to gambling.
- This commitment should include training frontline and primary care staff to recognise the signs of gambling harm and develop referral pathways to the National Gambling Helpline or local treatment providers. GamCare has worked with Haringey Council to implement a similar system, that has received widespread support.
- In the absence of Cumulative Impact Assessments as a method by which the "aim to permit" approach can be challenged, Tamworth Borough Council should pursue a <u>Local Area Profile</u> approach that specifically analyses gambling risk, and use this data as a basis from which to scrutinise and possibly oppose a licensing application.
- The changes to Tamworth Borough Council's statement of principles should be viewed in the context of the Gambling Act Review and subsequent process of white paper consultations, so take account of the rapidly changing regulatory environment.

If you have any questions or would like to discuss in more detail, please contact Pollyanna Hopkins, Senior External Affairs Officer: pollyanna.hopkins@gamcare.org.uk

